
 

Sunday Newsletter 

Dear Bamboo School friends,  

 This week has been a very, very, productive, yet exhausting, sad and special, one. 

As time passes by so fast, our 2 remaining construction volunteers, Franki (from America) and Shay 

(from Malaysia), and our volunteering doctor, Mohsin (also from America), are slowly getting ready to 

end their roles as volunteers with the Bamboo School in ŀ ǿŜŜƪΩǎ ǘƛƳŜΦ  

Starting with Mohsin, here is an (unfortunately sad) insight of his past week at the hospital in Nong 

Khiaw: 

ά¢Ƙƛǎ ǿŜŜƪ ŀǘ bƻƴƎ YƘƛŀǿ ŘƛǎǘǊƛŎǘ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭΣ L ǿŀǎ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻƳŜ ǾŜǊȅ ŎƘŀƭƭŜƴƎƛƴƎ ŎŀǎŜǎΦ ¢ƘŜ 
first involved an emergency case of a 9 year old boy who arrived with no heartbeat. I began chest 
compressions immediately, but to no avail. However it did show a huge gap in understanding of how to 
handle emergency situations.  

L ǘǊƛŜŘ ǘƻ ŜȄǇƭŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ ōŀǎƛŎǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǇǊƻǘƻŎƻƭǎ όŦƻǊ ŜȄŀƳǇƭŜΣ ƛŦ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜΩǎ ƘŜŀǊǘ ǎǘƻǇǎΣ ǘƘŜ Ƴƻǎǘ 
important thing to do is to compress ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎƘŜǎǘύΣ ōǳǘ Ƴȅ ƭŀƴƎǳŀƎŜ ƛǎƴΩǘ ǎƻ ŀŘǾŀƴŎŜŘ ȅŜǘΦ [ǳŎƪƛƭȅΣ ŀ 
pediatrician from the capital was here for training and was able to explain to the staff some areas to 
ƛƳǇǊƻǾŜ ƛǘέΦ 

As for Pat, who is also based at the hospital in Nong Khiaw, this is how her challenging week went: 

άaƻƴŘŀȅ ƳƻǊƴƛƴƎ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƘƻǎǇƛǘŀƭ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ ƻŦŦ ǿƛǘƘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ǾŜǊȅ ǎƛŎƪ ǇŀǘƛŜƴǘǎ ǿƘƻ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ 
immediate care. An elderly woman had a very large distended abdomen filled with fluid from her 
damaged liver. The medical director made a decision to relieve some of the pressure, which was causing 
her trouble breathing, by puncturing the abdomen with a small needle. This procedure is called a 
paracentesis, which consists of a tube being attached to a drain which pulls fluid off into a jar, relieving 
ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǎǎǳǊŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇŀǘƛŜƴǘΩǎ ōǊŜŀǘƘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǊŜŘǳŎƛƴƎ ǎǘƻƳŀŎƘ ǇǊŜǎǎǳǊŜΦ 
I put an oxygen tube in her nose when I was called to her bedside and suggested for her to receive some 
pain medication prior to the procedure.  
I also determined that the patient was essentially starving and dehydrated because she had been too 
sick to eat or drink. I recommended placing an IV catheter with some hydration solution. The doctor 
however was not in agreement to either of my suggestions and proceeded with the puncturing of the 
abdomen. I could only hold her hand and reassure her with some soothing words, while I stayed at her 
side.  
A total of three liters of bloody, yellow, ascetic fluid was drained and the tube was removed. The belly 
looked much less distended after the drainage.  
She lay quietly with family at her bedside for several hours before she was discharged home. I found out 
the next morning that she passed away during the early morning hours at her home. 
 
Apart from that sad incident, I had the opportunity to attend an interesting educational conference on 
the topic of diarrhea at the hospital, held by Save the Children educators who came from the capital, 
Vientiane.  
 



The visit to the clinic in Muang Ngoi during the market, coincided with the arrival of the disinfectant 
solutions, which I was able to deliver and fill them up in the dispensers. Disinfectant cleansing wipes 
containers were also given and I provided education about the use and benefit of utilizing them at the 
hospital. The nursing staff enthusiastically accepted the donations ad seemed to acknowledge the need 
ǘƻ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ōŜƴŜŦƛǘ ƻŦ ŀƭƭΦέ  
 
I think that on behalf of the entire Bamboo School foundation I can say that we (and hospital in Nong 
Khiaw) are very grateful to have these dedicated volunteers that put so much effort into their daily 
encounters at the hospital. It is not always easy for them working with the lack of medical resources that 
would be taken for granted western hospitals (like pain meds, first aid knowledge, medical instruments 
like an X- Ray machine, amongst many others). We truly admire their commitment and patience to be 
able to adapt to the Lao medical standards, whilst also, trying to teach them a little bit about the 
western medical practices.  
 
Team Ban Khon Khuen, consisting of Shay and Franki, had the following highlights: 
 

ά¢Ƙƛǎ ǿŜŜƪ ƛƴ .ŀƴ YƘƻƴ YƘǳŜƴ the additional required materials such as cement, wood and 
paint arrived. The villagers, Shay and I helped to transfer the materials to the construction site.  
The construction workers started on the lattice windows for the classrooms that are now nearly 
complete.  
 

 
 



 
 
Shay and I have been painting and have completed the first and second classroom, the pillars and the  
2 outside walls.    
¢ƻŘŀȅ ǿŜ ōŜƎŀƴ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǿŀƭƭǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǘŜŀŎƘŜǊΩǎ ǊƻƻƳΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎŎƘƻƻƭ ƛǎ ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƭƻƻƪ ǾŜǊȅ ōǊƛƎƘǘ ŀƴŘ 
ŎƻƭƻǊŦǳƭέΦ  
 

 
 



One thing tƘŀǘ CǊŀƴƪƛ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƳŜƴǘƛƻƴ ƛǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǇƛǇŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜ ōǊƻƪŜ ŘƻǿƴΣ ƭŜŀǾƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
villagers and our volunteers without water for about 4 days. They had to go shower in the river and 
despite of all these incidents, they continued their great labor! Our respects for their tough endurance 
during these conditions for them! 
 

As per Satheet and me, we delivered the school tables and chairs to Ban Mok Euay. The villagers 
were more than thank-and grateful as they saw the new beautiful school furniture.  
A basi celebration was held as a token of appreciation. The representative of the village emphasized the 
ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜǊΩǎ ǘƘŀƴƪŦǳƭƴŜǎǎ ǘƻǿŀǊŘǎ ǘƘŜ .ŀƳōƻƻ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ Ŏƻƴǘƛƴǳƻǳǎ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜΦ  
In the past we donated CGI sheets and nails for their new school, as well as water filters to every 
household.  
 

   
 

  
 
Furthermore, we also visited Ban Mok Lep once more, in order to hand them out a thank you letter from 
our founder, thanking this village for their great work building the water tank and for always being a 



great host during every visit (they sacrificed a cow as they got the donated materials to build the water 
tank).  
 
Apart from that they informed Satheet and I that they would like to build a new road to the water tank 
(the old one is very steep and since ƛǘΩǎ Ƴƻǎǘƭȅ ǘƘŜ ŎƘƛƭŘǊŜƴ ǘƘŀǘ Ǝƻ ŦŜǘŎƘ ǘƘŜ ǿŀǘŜǊΣ ǘƘŜȅ ƻŦǘŜƴ ŦŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ 
road was wet) and asked if we could assist them with this task.  
We happily agreed and managed to build the new road in just o n e day! The villagers thanked our 
physical contribution with a nice picnic by the water tank.  
 

  
 



 
 
During our second night there we were surprised by a huge thunderstorm, accompanied by the heaviest 
rain I have personally ever witnessed in my life (fun fact: Mok Lep is on top of a mountain). 
We initially wanted to continue our journey to visit Ban Ponxai, which was simply impossible since the 
rain and storm continued on until the next morning.  
 
We even struggled immensely getting down the mountain, falling down several times, getting bitten by 
leeches and being surrounded by the sound of shooting guns since the villagers of Ban Phonsana were 
hunting in the forest (of course we were nervous to get in between of the shooting).  
 
However, I simply cannot complain since the experience in our villages is always very magical.  Seeing 
the happy and thankful faces of the villagers is always a very rewarding experience, making me love my 
job even more.  
 
I wish everyone a happy remaining week, sending everyone warm regards from beautiful Laos. 
 
 
Isabel 
General Manager 
                                           


